MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday-Wednesday
December 11-12, 2007
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday and Wednesday, December 11-12, 2007, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance: Mr. Dunbar Brooks, President; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper, Vice-President; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Mr. Henry Butta; Dr. Charlene M. Dukes; Mr. Blair G. Ewing; Dr. Mary Kay Finan; Mr. Renford Freemantle; Ms. Rosa M. Garcia; Mr. Richard Goodall; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. 
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Ms. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

CONSENT AGENDA
Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Ewing, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 11 -- Dr. Dukes arrived late)

Approval of Minutes of October 30-31, 2007
Personnel 
Budget Adjustments for October, 2007

Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.05.10 (New)

Automated External Defibrillator Program in High Schools

COMAR 13A.08.07.02 & .03-1-4 (Amend & New)

Transfer of Education Records for Children in State-Supervised Care
Superintendent Grasmick introduced Hilda Ortiz, newly employed Director of the Office of Innovative Programs. She explained that Ms. Ortize will begin in January 2008, working on the charter school program and comes to the Department with “a very rich background.” Ms. Ortiz said she is very happy to be working on behalf of the children of the State of Maryland. 

SUMMARY OF SPECIAL SESSION IMPACT ON EDUCATION AID

Dr. Grasmick asked Renee Spence, Executive Director, Governmental Relations, and Steve Brooks, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, to provide the Board with information on the impact on local school systems and the Department of the General Assembly’s recent actions during its special session.
Ms. Spence said that the special session dealt with revenue bills only and reported that two pieces of legislation impacting education were enacted, H.B. 1, Budget Reconciliation Act and S.B. 3, Maryland Education Trust (video lottery). 

Mr. Steve Brooks explained that the Maryland Constitution requires a balanced budget and that the State Budget currently reflects a $1.7 billion shortage. He stated that the objective of balancing the budget was met through the General Assembly’s actions. He reported that H.B. 1 provided a freeze on the per pupil funding figure allotted to school systems at the FY 2008 level during 2009 and 2010. He noted that FY 2009 and subsequent years include a supplemental grant to ensure an annual increase in State aid of at least one percent. He reported on the mandate to the State to fund the Geographic Cost of Education Index (GCEI). Mr. Brooks explained that the figures provided to the Board on the estimated annual changes in direct State education aid under the Budget Reconciliation Act are estimates and that more accurate figures will be available later in December, 2007. He noted that the MSDE will be required to cut twenty-one positions.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick reported that she met with local superintendents of schools and provided them with the impact of the General Assembly’s actions on a county-by-county basis. She reported that local superintendents felt that the result of the legislation provides a decrease in both local and state funding to schools.

With no further discussion, President Brooks thanked Ms. Spence and Mr. Brooks for their presentation.

BI ANNUAL LEA FINANCIAL STATUS
Dr. Grasmick asked Steve Brooks to provide the Board with information on the statutory financial reporting requirements for local school systems and the status of the year end audit reports. She also asked Mr. Brooks to describe the need to have the Board, as it has done in past years, to vest in the State Superintendent the authority to withhold ten percent of the Aid payment in the event that a system or systems are not in compliance with the reporting requirements.
Mr. Brooks reported that no school systems are in violation of this mandate but that there are several requirements to be met throughout the rest of the year; therefore, the Board’s action is necessary to fulfill the requirements of this mandate for the entire fiscal year.

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the Board authorized the State Superintendent to notify the Comptroller to withhold ten percent of the Aid payment to any school system not in compliance with State financial reporting requirements. (In favor – 12)

PUBLIC LIBRARY CAPITAL PROJECT GRANTS
Dr. Grasmick introduced Ms. Irene Padilla, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Library Development and Services, and Ms. Susan Paznekas, Public Library Consultant for the Department. She explained that legislation was passed during last year’s session of the General Assembly creating a State funded grant program to assist public library capital grants programs. She said that the grant program is administered by the Department’s Division of Library Development and Services and reminded the Board that in April, 2007, they approved the first list of projects to be funded under this program. She said that Ms. Padilla and Ms. Paznekas will provide background information on the projects recommended for funding in FY 2009 and recommended approval of the projects and FY 2009 funding levels.
Ms. Padilla reported that eleven public library systems submitted 15 grant requests totaling $22,039,455. She reported that Maryland has many aging library buildings and that the proposed projects include requests for renovations and new construction.

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Ms. Padilla reported that the use of public libraries has increased due to its provision of computer services and access to the World Wide Web. She said that libraries must provide the infrastructure to accommodate this demand. 

In response to a question by Mr. Ewing, Ms. Padilla said that grant requests are evaluated on a set of specific criteria such as the percentage of population, the usage of existing facilities and the potential population. She said that library systems are asked to describe how they will improve their services.

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Dr. Dukes, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the recommended library projects and FY 2009 funding levels. (In favor – 12)

MARYLAND PUBLIC SECONDARY SCHOOLS ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION (MPSSAA)
The Superintendent introduced Mr. Ned Sparks, Director, Athletics Programs, Division of Instruction, and Executive Director of the Maryland Public Secondary Schools Athletic Association (MPSSAA), to provide the Board with information about the cooperative arrangements that the Department has with the MPSSAA. 
Mr. Sparks introduced staff members in attendance.  Mr. Sparks was joined at the testimony table by Mr. David Byrd, President of the MPSSAA, and Mr. Andy Roper, President Elect of the MPSSAA. He said that the athletics programs in Maryland schools are one of the best education tools provided to Maryland’s students. He reported that Maryland’s athletics program is unique in that Maryland is only one of two states in which the athletics program is tied to the school system rather than a private, non-profit organization. He reported that the MPSSAA has been in existence for 61 years and has enjoyed a steady growth. He stated that the major activities of the MPSSAA include enforcement of State Regulations regarding Interscholastic Athletics, conducting State Championship Tournaments and facilitating programs to enhance the growth and scholarship of students. He reported on the organization’s recently-adopted “Respect the Game” slogan which promotes good sportsmanship among students. Mr. Sparks said that the MPSSAA is a self-financed organization with a budget of approximately $1.5 million which is provided by sponsors and through fund raising. 
Mr. Byrd noted that he has been in education for thirty-three years and found that no other state maintains and monitors its athletics programs better than Maryland. 

Dr. Grasmick reported that Mr. Sparks has been Executive Director of the MPSSAA for 27 years and has “provided incredible leadership.”

Dr. Pizzigati and Dr. Dukes praised the work of Mr. Sparks and the organization.
Dr. Allen commented on the value of highlighting student success in athletics through pictures and lists of names which help to build student esteem.

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Mr. Sparks said that a strategic plan has been drafted that includes exploring the establishment of coaching certification.  Mr. Roper said that it is difficult to find teachers who are able to provide the time to be coaches and, therefore, MPSSAA is looking for coaches in the community more and more. He said this is one of the many challenges facing the organization today.

Mr. Brooks thanked the presenters for an enlightening discussion.

COMAR 13A.06.03.03 (AMEND) INTERSCHOLASTIC ATHLETICS IN THE STATE
Dr. Grasmick recommended that the State Board grant permission to publish an amendment to the Athletics Regulations to standardize the day for starting the fall athletic season. She asked Ned Sparks to explain the recommendation.
Mr. Sparks explained that current Maryland regulations prescribe August 15th as the first date to begin practice for the fall season and requires three weeks of practice prior to the first competitions. He explained the difficulties involved in meeting these regulations. Mr. Sparks said that this amendment would allow that beginning date for athletic practice for fall sports each year to fall on a Saturday and would allow teams to begin play on the first weekend in September and conclude the season by the first weekend in December. 
Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Mr. Goodall, and with unanimous agreement, the Board granted permission to publish this amendment to the Athletics Regulations. (In favor – 12)

REPORT OF THE TASK FORCE ON STUDENT ATHLETES WITH DISABILITIES
Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special Education; Ms. Diane McComb, Deputy Secretary, Department of Disabilities; and Ned Sparks to provide information on the Report of the Workgroup to Review the Participation of Students with Disabilities in Athletics. She recommended that the Board accept the report and adopt the Policy Statement on Participation of Students with Disabilities in Competitive Athletics.
Mr. Sparks reported that in recent years there have been programs and opportunities for disabled students to participate in athletics. He noted that there is a disconnect between some students who wish to participate but are denied the opportunity by local school systems. He said that the Workgroup was asked to review the status of these situations and provide a roadmap for future action.
In response to a request by Mr. Butta for an example of this disconnect, Mr. Sparks explained that a student in a wheelchair may not be able to compete in a track event in some school systems. He reported that the policy recommended by the Workgroup recognizes and reinforces the recommendation that students with disabilities must have the same opportunity to try out for competitive athletic teams as non-disabled students. 

Dr. Baglin provided the Board with the recommendations of the Workgroup. 

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Mr. Sparks explained that a wheelchair participant is scored individually and not compared to the score of a runner. 

Mr. Tufaro requested that examples be provided in the report to demonstrate how disabled students can be accommodated to compete fairly. He expressed his concern about the cost of accommodating disabled students. Ms. McComb explained that the American Disabilities Act already requires that schools accommodate disabled students in all areas of their education. 

Ms. McComb explained that this policy provides a message to disabled students that they have the same opportunities as all other students.
In response to a question by Dr. Dukes about the responsibilities of the Department in this area, Dr. Baglin said that there will be continued discussion on this issue and many more regulations to come before the Board.

Dr. Grasmick said, “We have 13 percent of the student population with disabilities. We have not been dealing with them appropriately. This provides a path to do the right thing for these students. We see all of our athletic programs as an extension of our educational programs.”

Mr. Ewing requested that a statement be included in the policy which provides the Board with an annual or bi-annual report that identifies emerging issues and proposed policy. The Superintendent agreed to amend the policy as proposed by Mr. Ewing.
Upon motion by Mr. Ewing, seconded by Ms. Garcia, the Board accepted the Report of the Workgroup and adopted the Policy Statement on Participation of Students with Disabilities in Competitive Athletics, as amended by Mr. Ewing. (In favor – 11; Mr. Tufaro opposed)

Mr. Tufaro expressed his concern about the language in paragraph #4 of the Policy about the modifications, accommodations, or aids a student should be allowed to use in trying out for athletic competitions. He urged that examples be included to explain this issue more clearly.

Dr. Grasmick acknowledged and thanked the staff of the Department of Disabilities for their collaboration on this project.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and § 10-508(a)(1), (7), & (8) of the State 

Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion 

by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland 

State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, December 11, 2007, in 

Conference Room 1, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  All board members were present.  In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent of Schools, Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorney General, Elizabeth M. Kameen was also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 11:40 a.m.  (In favor – 12)

The Board considered and deliberated the following appeals.  Opinions will be issued at 

an upcoming meeting.

· Perseveranda B. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - early entry

· Faraz C. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - residency status


· Mehdi K. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer 
· Pamela M. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer 

· Sharon P. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer

· Farhad P. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - early entry


· Matthew W. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer 

· Carina Y. v. Anne Arundel County Board of Education - redistricting 

The State Board approved two decisions for publication.

· Bruce Ellenberger v. Anne Arundel County Board of Education - employee termination, 07-42

· Richard and Nadia S. V. Harford County Board of Education - boundary exception, 07-41

Ms. Kameen advised the Board that a complaint against MSDE staff had been received from a parent of a special education student who had allegedly not received an accommodation for taking the High School Assessment.  The Board directed staff to report to them in January concerning the events referred to in the complaint.

Ms. Kameen advised the Board on a legal issue concerning the admissions materials of the SEED School.  

All staff left the meeting at 12:45 p.m. at which time Ms. Kameen advised the Board on the legal issues surrounding the reappointment of the State Superintendent of Schools.  Ms. Kameen left the meeting at 1:00 p.m.


The State Board discussed the reappointment of Dr. Grasmick voting 7 to 4 for the reappointment.  

(Opposed –Dukes, Ewing, Finan and Garcia; not voting – Brooks).
At the suggestion of Mr. Brooks, Board members agreed to defer discussion of some internal board 

management issues to a later meeting.


The Executive Session ended at 3:00 p.m. 

RECONVENE
The meeting reconvened at 3:00 p.m. All members of the Board were present.
Mr. Brooks announced that the Board renewed the contract of the State Superintendent of Schools.  This announcement was met with a standing ovation and applause from the audience. Dr. Grasmick said “I am absolutely dedicated to the children we serve and I thank you for your decision and respect this Board more than I can say.”
MASTER PLAN UPDATES
Dr. Grasmick explained that the Bridge to Excellence in Public Schools Act of 2002 required each local school system to develop, adopt, and implement a five-year comprehensive Master Plan to be updated annually. She introduced Ann Chafin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Services, to brief the Board on this year’s review of the updates to the Master Plans of each school system. She reported that she has personally read each Master Plan in order to acknowledge all of the incredible work that has been done to create these plans. The Superintendent said that she is recommending approval of all twenty-four Master Plan Updates.
Ms. Chafin went over the background of the Master Planning Process and described the review process. She commended her staff for their hard work on this arduous task as well as the staff of the local education agencies for their dedication and responsiveness. 

Steve Brooks discussed the finding that all 24 local school system Master Plan Updates met the requirement to demonstrate an alignment between the current year budget and master plan priorities and provided a comparative analysis of the prior year budget.

In response to a question by Ms. Garcia, Dr. Grasmick said that the difficulties in calculating graduation rates in local school systems has been a challenge in all states in the country. She explained that the Department applied for and received a grant to implement an Individual Student Identifier and that this project is in a transitional period. She reported that the old methodology is still being used to calculate graduation rates but that more accurate information will be available by 2011. Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, explained the difficulties in gathering this information.
In response to a question by Mr. Ewing on dropout rates, Dr. Leslie Wilson, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment, agreed to provide information to the Board after verifying the data with her staff. 
In response to a question by Mr. Ewing on what constitutes a highly qualified teacher, Dr. Grasmick explained that the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) requires that a secondary teacher must have: (1) completed an academic major or its equivalent or (2) passed a state-approved content assessment in the subject area that he/she teaches and that an elementary teacher must have passed state-approved assessments for both pedagogy and content. Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, outlined with additional specificity the requirements for the designation of “highly qualified teacher.” 

Dr. Allen complimented the staff for their excellent work on this difficult task.

Upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Ms. Cooper, the Board approved the 2007 Annual Updates to the Master Plans of all twenty-four local school systems. (In favor – 9; Ms. Garcia Opposed)   Dr. Pizzigati and Mr. Tufaro were absent during this portion of the meeting.
ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA AND ADMISSIONS PLAN FOR THE SEED SCHOOL OF MARYLAND
Ms. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, introduced Dr. Rhona Fisher, Chief, Student Achievement and Results Branch, Division of Special Education; Mr. Eric Adler, Co-Founder & Managing Director, SEED Foundation; Ms. Dawn Lewis, Head, SEED School of Maryland; and Mr. Michael Robbins, Director of Outreach and Strategic Initiatives, SEED Foundation, to present a brief progress report on activities and accomplishments to date in opening a new state residential education boarding program for at-risk students in Baltimore City. 

Mr. Adler reported on the SEED Public Charter School which opened in Washington, DC in 1998 stating that 97 percent of the students graduated and matriculated to a college or university. He discussed plans underway to open a similar school in Southwest Baltimore in 2008. He reported that in addition to State funding, efforts are underway to raise private funding for the school and that the plans are progressing very well. 
Ms. Lewis reported that she began her tenure as Head of the school in July, 2007. She said that staff will conduct assessments of student progress every six weeks and that the data will be used to improve instruction where necessary. She reported that she and her staff have met with local school superintendents to apprise them of the opportunity to nominate eligible students for the program. She discussed the various outreach efforts that have been conducted across the State to ensure a wide representation of the student population. Ms. Lewis explained that a summer week-long orientation will be conducted for both teachers and students.

Mr. Robbins discussed the eligibility criteria, admissions application form and the admissions plan for the school. He explained that a lottery will be used to select pre-qualified students to fill the 80 openings. He reported that school staff will be hosting application assistance sessions for parents and guardians and invited Board members to visit the campuses in Washington, DC and Baltimore. 
Dr. Grasmick explained that the Board has the ultimate accountability responsibility and recommended that the Board approve the eligibility criteria, admissions application form and admissions plan for the SEED School of Maryland.

In response to a question by Ms. Cooper, Mr. Robbins said that, in addition to presentations to all local school system superintendents, he is sending mailings to every elementary school in Maryland detailing the application procedures. He reported that SEED school leaders are seeking individuals with a wide range of skills and attributes for the SEED Board of Directors.

In response to a concern by Ms. Cooper, Mr. Adler said that a statement can be included in the cover letter to parents that there are specific eligibility requirements for students to be considered for the school. 
Ms. Garcia said that after reviewing the DVD provided to the Board about the SEED School, she was impressed with the school’s goal of strengthening and supporting the families of its students. She said, “I want to congratulate you for taking on this incredible challenge.” She offered assistance to them for reaching the Latino community. 

In response to a concern by Dr. Allen about students going home on weekends and holidays, Mr. Adler said that the school personnel would prefer that students be allowed to remain on campus seven days per week but that funding is an issue. He explained that funding must be provided through private contributions. Ms. Lewis said that the school will be teaching students to deal with negative aspects of their lives and feels that these challenges can be met.

Mr. Robbins explained that there will be three transportation hubs provided for students to travel to and from school on weekends and holidays. 

In response to a question by Mr. Ewing about the lottery, Assistant Attorney General Kameen explained that the lottery provision is included in the statute.

In response to a question by Dr. Dukes, Mr. Robbins said that a photo requirement in the application process allows staff to recognize and get to know the applicant prior to admission. 
Upon motion by Ms. Garcia, seconded by Dr. Dukes, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the eligibility criteria, admissions applications form and admissions plan for the SEED School of Maryland with the caveat that a statement be included in all of the materials informing readers that there are specific eligibility requirements for students to be accepted into the school. (In favor – 10)
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Mr. Brooks explained procedures by which the Board hears public comments. The following persons provided public comments:
· George VanHook, Member of the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners, on Maryland Association of Boards of Education (MABE) activities and update on a Good News Item
· Sandi Barry, President of MABE, on MABE activities and update on Good News Item

· Lauren Young on the Task Force on Student Athletes with Diabilities
· Deborah McFadden and Tatyana McFadden on Athletics and Disabilities

ADJOURNMENT
Upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Dr. Finan, and with unanimous agreement, the Board Meeting adjourned at 5:10 p.m. (In favor – 10)

RECONVENE
The State Board Meeting reconvened at 9:04 a.m. on Wednesday, December 12, 2007. All members were present.
Dr. Grasmick introduced Ms. Kelly D. Colvin,  Regional Representative of Region III, for the U.S. Department of Education. Ms. Colvin said she will be visiting on a regular basis and expressed her appreciation for this opportunity.

Dr. Pizzigati introduced Michelle Dinkes and Rashida Muhammad, members of the staff of the National Association of State Boards of Education, who were present to observe today’s meeting of the State Board of Education.
MARYLAND TITLE I DISTINGUISHED SCHOOLS
The Superintendent explained that each year the National Association of State Title I Directors selects a small number of Title I schools to be recognized for exceptional student performance. She said that two schools in Maryland were selected as Maryland Title I Distinguished Schools. She asked Maria Lamb, Director, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, Division of Student, Family and School Services to introduce the principals of those schools. Ms. Lamb explained the procedure for selection of Title I schools in Maryland as distinguished schools.
Ms. Lamb introduced Mr. Matthew A. Devan, Principal of Viers Mill Elementary School in Montgomery County. She said that Viers Mill received the highest score for Category 1 – Exceptional student performance for two or more consecutive years. She also introduced Mrs. Karla P. Brown, Principal of Green Holly Elementary School in St. Mary’s County and explained that Green Holly received the highest score in Category 2 – Closing the achievement gap between student groups.

Mr. Devan thanked the Board and State Department for recognizing his school and introduced several members of his staff. He reported that Viers Mill currently serves 472 students and that the school’s focus is primarily reading comprehension. He said that all-day kindergarten and low class sizes have contributed greatly to the success of the school. He noted that the school staff works hard at assisting and preparing parents and guardians of the students to support their children in the educational process. He also reported that all communications to parents and guardians are provided in several languages to accommodate non-English speakers. 

Ms. Brown introduced several St. Mary’s County School Board Members, the Chief Academic Officer for St. Mary’s County Public Schools, the Title I Coordinator and two teachers from her school. She reported that, during the 2006-2007 school year, there were approximately 600 students in her school, of which 54 percent were economically disadvantaged. She said that of the school’s population, 23 percent of the students have special needs. She reported that the school aligns its curriculum with the Maryland Voluntary State Curriculum (VSC) and that the school provides highly qualified teachers to all students. She reported that the teachers develop team action plans and adjust instruction accordingly. Ms. Brown also reported that the school offers an eleven-month “jump start” program noting a tremendous gain for students who attended school in July. She also noted that the school has a very active PTA highlighting the importance of parental involvement.
Dr. Grasmick and Mr. Brooks presented a grant award to both schools congratulating them on their excellent work.

Dr. Pizzigati urged Board members to visit both schools stating that it is a very uplifting experience.

Mr. Goodall said “leadership in the county is so important. We need more money for leadership training.”

Dr. Grasmick reported on her visit to St. Mary’s County explaining the relationship of the Public School System to the Patuxent Naval Base. She said that because of that relationship, the County provides its students with “cutting edge” teaching.

Mr. Brooks congratulated both principals saying they are “models of success.”

COMCAST PARENT OF THE YEAR AWARD
Dr. Grasmick introduced Barbara Scherr, Specialist, Family Involvement, Division of Student, Family and School Services and Maria Lamb to introduce a guest from one of MSDE’s outstanding corporate partners to talk about a new exciting program being initiated by Comcast. Ms. Scherr introduced Teresa Lee, Senior Director of Communications for Comcast’s Maryland/Delaware/Richmond Region to brief the Board on this program.
Ms. Lee said that Comcast has had many wonderful experiences working with the Department and  with Dr. Grasmick on many programs explaining that Comcast has always been very interested in promoting parental involvement in education. She discussed the 2008 Comcast Parent Involvement Matters Award to honor Maryland parents who have made outstanding contributions to public education. She said that this Award is the first of its kind in the nation and that there will be 24 local award winners and, of those, one state-level award winner. She reported that Comcast will host an award celebration in April 2008.
Ms. Lamb commended Ms. Lee and Comcast for their commitment to parental involvement and recognized her staff for their efforts in marketing and promoting this program. She noted that the application form and materials have been translated into several languages and can be downloaded on the Maryland Public Schools website. 

In response to questions by Dr. Pizzigati and Ms. Garcia, Ms. Scherr said that the staff has been receiving inquiries from all across the State and that they are working with all groups of staff and parents in the schools to promote the program. 

Dr. Grasmick thanked Comcast for “stepping up to support our activities.” She said that previously Comcast has provided $5 million in media support to promote the very successful “PRIDE: Maryland Public Schools” initiative.

Mr. Brooks thanked Ms. Lee and the MSDE staff and said that he is looking forward to the April award celebration.

MARYLAND SUPERINTENDENT OF THE YEAR
Dr. Grasmick reported that each year the Public School Superintendents Association of Maryland (PSSAM) selects from among its members a local superintendent of the year. She asked Mr. Jim Lupus, Executive Director of PSSAM to discuss the selection process and introduce this year’s award winner. 
Mr. Lupus introduced Dr. Jacqueline C. Haas, Superintendent of Schools in Harford County, who was selected as the Maryland Superintendent of the Year. He said that Dr. Haas is the only superintendent who has served in every leadership position in PSSAM. He explained that she is a member of the Governing Board of the American Association of School Administrators (AASA), PSSAM’s national affiliate, and serves as the Legislative Chair for PSSAM.
Dr. Haas thanked the superintendents who selected her stating, ‘it is wonderful to be recognized by your peers” noting that she is blessed with an excellent Board and staff. 

Dr. Grasmick said, “she is truly an instructional leader” and congratulated her. On behalf of the Board, Mr. Brooks congratulated Dr. Haas as well and they presented her with a Certificate of Recognition.

Dr. Grasmick announced that Mr. Lupus, who has served as the Executive Director of PSSAM for many years, will be retiring. She congratulated him and said that “Jim has had such an extraordinary career.”

BRIEFING ON NONPUBLIC SCHOOLS
The Superintendent reminded the Board that at a recent State Board Meeting, Mr. Goodall had suggested that it would be helpful for the members of the Board to know more about the Board’s and the Department’s roles and responsibilities for oversight of private/nonpublic schools. In that regard, she introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation (C&A), and Ms. Sarah Spross, Chief, Nonpublic Schools Branch, Division of C&A, to provide the Board with an overview of the Department’s involvement in nonpublic schools. 
Ms. Spross explained the roles of the MSDE Nonpublic School Approval Branch (NSAB) to administer all Maryland legal requirements, to provide support and to ensure the safety and educational welfare of the students enrolled in Maryland’s nonpublic schools. She outlined the types of Nonpublic Schools as those approved under COMAR 13A.09.09 (privately funded schools), COMAR 13A.09.10 (publicly funded schools), registered church exempt schools and registered home instruction. She explained the significant differences in regulatory requirements between the privately and publicly funded schools and provided the Board with examples of the types of schools in each category.
Dr. Smeallie said that approval of Nonpublic Schools is a very complex endeavor and expressed his pride in the staff for their commitment and excellent work.

In response to a question by Dr. Dukes, Dr. Grasmick said that the SEED School does not fall under the jurisdiction of this Branch but rather falls into a special category.
In response to a question by Dr. Dukes, Ms. Spross said that elementary schools usually remain exempt from certification and that secondary schools request certification. She said that the certificated schools are more readily recognized by colleges and universities.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati about whether there is an increase in the number of Nonpublic Schools, Ms. Spross said there are many new special education schools opening noting an increase in children with autism.

Dr. Grasmick said that her Department will provide the Board with data on the trends in enrollment in Nonpublic Schools. She said that the Individual Student Identifier will be helpful in gathering this data and noted that enrollments in Nonpublic Schools may also be growing due to the growing enrollments in all schools across the State. Dr. Carol Ann Baglin reported that annual tuition has ranged from $55,000 to $500,000 for students with special needs placed in nonpublic schools.
Mr. Brooks thanked Ms. Spross and Dr. Smeallie for the excellent presentation. 

Mr. Tufaro left the meeting following this presentation.
COMAR 13A.12.01.03D, PERSONNEL NOT ELIGIBLE
Dr. Grasmick asked Dr. Smeallie to brief the Board on an amendment to COMAR 13A.12.01.03D, Personnel Not Eligible, that was initiated by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board and previously reviewed by the Board. 

Dr. Smeallie explained that the proposed amendment would allow a local school system to request that an individual who signs either of two types of teacher contracts and leaves the employment of the local school system on or before the first day of the school year be ineligible for a certificate for not more than 365 calendar days. He said that this amendment was published in the Maryland Register and received only positive responses. 

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Goodall, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the amendment to COMAR 13A.12.01.03D, Personnel Not Eligible. (In favor – 10)   Dr. Allen was not present when the vote was taken.
CERTIFICATION TESTING
The Superintendent asked Dr. Smeallie and Dr. Louise Tanney, Assessment and Recruitment Coordinator, Division of C&A, to brief the Board on two tests for certification of teachers of Russian and Japanese which would also be used for certification testing for all less commonly taught foreign languages. She recommended the following actions:
1. Adoption of the ACTFL Oral Proficiency Interview and the Written Proficiency Test in Russian and Japanese
2. Affirmation of “intermediate high” as the passing score for each test

3. Adoption of the ACTFL Oral Proficiency Interview and the Written Proficiency Test for all less commonly taught foreign languages with a uniform Maryland score requirement of “intermediate high.”

Dr. Smeallie explained that teachers of one language may learn another language and be tested and certified in a second language as well which would be considered an endorsement to their certification. 

In response to a question by Mr. Ewing, Dr. Smeallie said that the “intermediate high” passing score is at a threshold level and that experts around the country have recommended this level for testing purposes. 

In response to a question by Mr. Freemantle, Dr. Smeallie said that these test requirements would apply to teachers who are native speakers of languages as well. He noted that this cohort of teachers generally score higher than non-native speakers.

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Dukes, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the Superintendent’s recommendations. (In favor – 11) 

DISSOLUTION OF PREK-16 PARTNERSHIP
Dr. Grasmick explained that in March 2002 a partnership was established between the Maryland Higher Education Commission, the Board of Regents of the University System of Maryland and the Department for the purpose of building linkages in teaching and learning for PreK-16 education. She said that recently the Governor issued an Executive Order creating a new P-20 Leadership Council of Maryland which would subsume much, if not all, of the original purpose of the K-16 Leadership Council. With that in mind, she recommended that the Board approve a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) dissolving the Pre-K-16 Partnership. She introduced Mr. Jim Foran, Executive Director, High School and Post Secondary Initiatives, Division of Leadership Development, to discuss the previous work of the Partnership and the pursuits of the new Leadership Council. 
Mr. Foran said that the value of the PreK-16 Partnership has been enormous. He described the changes in the new Leadership Council which will be chaired by the Governor and include two additional Secretaries from his Cabinet. He explained that this partnership will incorporate a needed economic competitiveness and workforce component. 
Dr. Pizzigati said that she feels the new Leadership Council will build upon the work of the previous partnership and that it “represents growth in the State.” 

Upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the MOU dissolving the Pre-K-16 partnership. (In favor – 11)

OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen then announced the following Opinions:
07-41 Richard and Nadia S. v. Harford County Board of Education – boundary exception (affirmed the local board’s decision)

07-42
Bruce Allenberger v. Anne Arundel County Board of Education – employee termination (affirmed the local board’s decision)

With no further business before the Board the meeting adjourned at 11:25 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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